

Policy & Institutional Responses to COVID-19: South Korea*

Editor's Note: The Middle East and North Africa (MENA) COVID-19 Response Project focuses on governmental public health and economic policy responses designed to combat the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic in MENA countries. In this regard, the project has reviewed efforts by countries outside the MENA region to combat the virus as a means of informing its work more broadly. Here, the successful case of South Korea serves as a best practice comparator for the MENA countries covered in this series. The inclusion of South Korea in this series aims to help MENA policy makers improve response protocols to pandemics and other crises.

Summary

While South Korea has suffered from several waves of the COVID-19 pandemic, its public health system has been able to combat outbreaks effectively, limiting their spread and duration. In part, this was managed through restrictions on international travel, school closures, targeted suspensions of public gatherings, and closures of public entertainment venues. The primary focus of the South Korean approach, however, has been a system of testing, contact tracing, and quarantine supported by mobile technology and data analytics. The efficacy of its approach to COVID-19 suppression has been enabled by effective communications with the public and widespread public compliance with masking, physical distancing, and hygiene recommendations. Importantly, South Korea has managed the pandemic without having to implement any economy-wide closures or stay-at-home orders, helping families and businesses weather the economic costs associated with the pandemic.

Given its geographic proximity to China, and significant trade and tourism between the two countries, South Korea was vulnerable to the early spread of the novel coronavirus. The country identified its first imported case on January 20, 2020, with cases escalating rapidly over early- to mid-February when a large cluster was identified among members of a religious group in Daegu. After identifying this cluster, health authorities were able to bring cases down rapidly, from a peak of 851 new cases on March 3. Between mid-March and mid-August, the country kept new cases below 100 per day. While a second wave did emerge in August, health authorities were able to quickly bring cases down through increased testing and contact tracing.

In December, as an exhausted public began easing physical distancing practices during winter holidays, South Korea saw a third wave emerge, with daily cases reaching numbers not seen during the first and second waves. While policy makers considered implementing stay-at-home orders during this third wave, they were able to bring cases down through testing, contact tracing and quarantine coupled with targeted closures of entertainment facilities and religious services and enforced mask mandates. Still, the third wave proved more difficult to control for South Korean

^{*} This case was drafted by Paul Dyer for the Brookings Doha Center. The author appreciates William Maurer, Jr. and Cliff Tan for their perspectives in reviewing various versions of this document.

Disclaimer: As is the case with all Brookings publications, the conclusions and recommendations presented in this article are solely those of its authors and do not reflect the views of the Brookings Institution, its management, or its scholars.

authorities, and the number of new cases per day remains at nearly 600. Overall, by May 1, 2021, South Korea had confirmed 123,240 cases with 1,833 deaths. While significant, these numbers are low on an internationally comparable per capita basis.

Throughout the pandemic, the relative success of South Korea's approach to combatting the virus has depended on the availability of an effective test for the virus and the efficacy of contact tracing. Towards this end, South Korean health authorities met early with private laboratories, urging them to develop tests and offering rapid regulatory approvals. This effort resulted in the delivery of four effective tests by the end of February 2020. Setting up walk-through and drive-through clinics, authorities were then able to rapidly escalate public testing. Also, South Korea deployed advanced data analytics to support contact tracing, with authorities able to access a wide variety of personal data on infected individuals, including medical records, banking information, and mobile phone location data, as well as closed-circuit television. This allowed them to accurately and rapidly track individuals who had come into contact with infected individuals.

South Korea's approach also depended on public buy-in and trust, which authorities were able to achieve, for the most part, through transparency and openness. In this regard, authorities learned from their experience with Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) in 2015. With MERS, they had withheld information to avoid creating panic among the public, but the resulting information vacuum was filled by rumor and misinformation. Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, South Korean authorities have provided the public with updated data on the virus and clear guidelines on how to avoid infection. They have used a variety of media and twice-daily press briefings to ensure public awareness of the threat posed by the virus and actions being taken to mitigate this threat.

In terms of its economic response, South Korea's policy has aligned with that of most Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries, with government seeking various fiscal and macro-financial means of alleviating pressures on businesses and families. The strength of South Korea's approach has been the government's ability to target spending towards industries that were particularly hard-hit, as well as to ensure that government finances stimulated consumer spending and broader economic activity. A key example is the design of emergency cash transfer payments: rather than depending on bank transfers or checks, the government offered citizens pre-paid cards or credit card deposits that they had to spend by the end of August 2020, ensuring that citizens spent the money rather than saving it.

With a longer-term focus on rebuilding the economy, South Korea has developed a plan called the Korean New Deal. South Korean officials are seeking to use the Korean New Deal to stimulate investments in advanced technology, upskilling Korean workers, and positioning the country to emerge from the pandemic has a leading player in the data economy and the green economy, rather than using government funding strictly to rebuild the economy. While the Korean New Deal represents an important case of government seeking opportunity in the context of the crisis, evidence of the economic impact of the plan is yet to emerge.

Finally, the South Korean government has garnered criticism for its delayed rollout of COVID-19 vaccination efforts, having started vaccination of frontline health workers and long-term care residents only on February 28, 2021. In part, this delay has been the result of South Korea's laudable commitment to (and dependence on) the international COVAX effort, as well as an interest among South Korean health officials to observe how rollouts proceeded in other countries. At the same time, since summer 2020, officials have sought to negotiate local production deals

between international vaccine manufacturers and South Korean pharmaceutical companies rather than reserving imported doses as other developed countries have done. Recent develops in terms of procurement deals and local manufacturing deals promise an acceleration in South Korea's efforts to reach herd immunity by the end of 2021.

General Information

Indicator ¹	May 1, 2021
Confirmed COVID-19 Cases:	123,240
COVID-19 Related Deaths:	1,833
COVID-19 Recovered Patients:	113,356
COVID-19 Tests Administered:	8,798,176
People fully vaccinated:	236,188

Source: Korea Disease Control and Prevention Agency

The figures below explore South Korea's efforts to combat the COVID-19 pandemic, providing a comparison of performance and outcomes with other countries reviewed in this series. Figure 1 and Figure 2 compare outcomes in terms of total confirmed cases and deaths over the course of the pandemic. Figure 3 documents South Korea's expansion of testing over time. Figure 4 compares the strictness of governmental responses to the pandemic over time using the Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker's Stringency Index.² The index is a composite measure of responses related to school closures, business closures, and travel bans, although it should not be construed as an indicator of the *effectiveness* of the government response. Using this index, Figure 5 tracks the strictness of South Korea's policy response against daily confirmed cases, allowing for an analysis of how closure policies have shifted with changes in virus incidence.



Figure 1: COVID-19 confirmed cases per million people in South Korea³

Source: Our World in Data

Note: MENA Average is a population-weighted average of MENA countries for which data exists, including Algeria, Bahrain, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Morocco, Oman, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, and Yemen. The Best Practice Comparators average is a population-weighted average of Australia, Denmark, Germany, New Zealand, South Korea, and Vietnam. To compare specific countries identified in this graph, the reader should consult the case studies for relevant countries in this publication series.



Figure 2: COVID-19 deaths per million people in South Korea⁴

Source: Our World in Data

Note: MENA Average is a population-weighted average of MENA countries for which data exists, including Algeria, Bahrain, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Morocco, Oman, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, and Yemen. The Best Practice Comparators average is a population-weighted average of Australia, Denmark, Germany, New Zealand, South Korea, and Vietnam. To compare specific countries identified in this graph, the reader should consult the case studies for relevant countries in this publication series.



Figure 3: COVID-19 testing in South Korea⁵

Source: Our World in Data



Figure 4: Stringency of COVID-19 response in South Korea⁶

Source: Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker

Note: On the Stringency Index, 100 represents the strictest approaches to closures.



Figure 5: Stringency of South Korea's COVID-19 response against daily cases⁷

Note: On the Stringency Index, 100 represents the strictest approaches to closures. Daily new cases have been smoothed using a running average.

Source: Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker, Our World in Data

Increase in unemployment associated with the pandemic:

Prior to the onset of the pandemic, South Korea's unemployment rate was estimated at 3.0 percent.⁸ In March 2020, the unemployment rate climbed to 3.5 percent, while the total number of employed dropped by 2.5 percent and the number of unemployed increased by 14 percent. The number of furloughs increased by 1.26 million in March (year-over-year). Initial applications for unemployment benefits in March grew by 24.8 percent year-over-year and 46 percent compared with February. April's estimates put the unemployment rate at 4.2 percent, while it grew to 4.5 percent in May. Over the summer, as South Korea's COVID-19 outcomes improved, the unemployment rate dropped, falling to 3.2 percent in August.

While South Korean workers fared well early in the pandemic when compared with workers in other countries, there were concerns that the wider global economic downturn and lack of international demand for South Korean manufactured goods would negatively impact jobs over the longer term.⁹ Also, while South Korea was able to keep the spread of the virus suppressed through summer, the country experienced surges in COVID-19 cases in September and December. Each of these surges was followed by a spike in the unemployment rate, as a drop-off in business forced firms to lay off workers. The unemployment rate rose to 4.2 percent in September and 4.6 percent in December. While low by international standards, this amounted to the highest unemployment rate in South Korea in over a decade.¹⁰ The overall unemployment rate for 2020 was estimated at 4.0 percent.

Description of government response to the COVID-19 pandemic:

Given its proximity to and economic ties with China, South Korea was always at risk of contagion by the novel coronavirus. With this concern in mind, South Korean authorities began screening incoming passengers at ports of entry as early as January 3, 2020. Following identification of its first imported case on January 20, the country expanded screening of incoming passengers, imposed quarantine arrangements, and implemented more intensive restrictions on travelers from China, Europe, and other areas showing high infection rates. South Korean officials hoped that strict controls at ports of entry would keep the pandemic at bay domestically. However, the country experienced a rapid increase in confirmed cases beginning in mid-February.

Authorities were able to bring the spread under control rapidly. Their approach depended on extensive testing and tracing, quarantine for exposed individuals, and isolation and treatment of those with the disease. South Korean officials initially dubbed their approach **TRUST**: **T**ransparency, **R**obust screening and quarantine, Unique but universally applicable testing, **S**trict control, and **T**reatment.¹¹

Implementing TRUST required the South Korean government to focus on three fronts:

- <u>Testing</u>: For the Korean approach to work without having to shut down the whole economy, the authorities needed an effective test for the novel coronavirus. Towards this end, Korean health officials reached out to Korea's private labs early to encourage the development of tests and facilitated their rapid approval for use in the Korean market.
- <u>Contact tracing</u>: To enable effective contact tracing, the government collected large amounts of information on exposed individuals, allowing them to trace position transmissions of the virus. This effort included providing authorities with access to sensitive data like credit card

and banking transactions, closed-circuit television cameras, and mobile phone location data.¹² In addition to using this data to trace those who had been exposed to the virus, authorities developed a smartphone app that informed users when they had been exposed to a confirmed case of COVID-19. The use of this data has raised concerns about privacy and the security of personal data (see below), but it greatly increased the efficacy of contact tracing.

• <u>A health-focused response with clear lines of communication and authority</u>: South Korea put public health authorities at the head of its COVID-19 response. Moreover, its emergency response system provided both clear lines of command and legal empowerment of local governments, melding a centralized and decentralized approach. South Korea's response has not been without its challenges, but the governmental effort and delineation of institutional responsibilities has been a marked improvement over the governmental response to Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) in 2015. South Korea's struggles with MERS led to numerous reforms that have positioned it to deal with COVID-19 more effectively (see below).

By focusing on identifying and isolating individuals exposed to the COVID-19 virus, South Korea has been able to avoid the more draconian economic closures seen elsewhere. The government has encouraged citizens to observe social distancing, and it required that businesses implement disinfection efforts, increase distance between employees, and where possible provide for a telework alternative.¹³ Authorities did close public venues and certain entertainment venues, as well as suspending religious gatherings. The school year, which begins in March in South Korea, was delayed, with schools eventually resorting to online and television-based instruction until a gradual reopening began in late May.¹⁴ Emergency daycare was made available to families with dual incomes (with demand for such care outstripping availability).¹⁵ Overall, South Korea did not move to shutter businesses or implement strict lockdowns, at least at the national level.¹⁶

General assessment of how the response has worked:

Despite intensive efforts to screen for and stop the virus at ports of entry, South Korea experienced a significant domestic spread of the virus over February and March 2020. The domestic spread had been checked through mid-February by careful contact tracing and quarantine efforts. In mid-February, the country discovered an outbreak of the virus in Daegu among members of a religious community, the Shincheonji Daegu Church, which marked a significant jump in the number of domestic cases.¹⁷ By March 1, new daily confirmed cases had reached a peak at 1,062.¹⁸ However, this peak was followed by a dramatic decline in new confirmed cases as authorities were able to identify individuals who had been exposed to the virus and quarantine them. By March 15, new confirmed cases had fallen to 74, with total confirmed cases having risen to 8,162 and total COVID-related deaths at 75.

Between mid-March and mid-August, new cases of COVID-19 remained low, with authorities registering well under 100 new cases a day for most of this period. Although the country experienced small, geographically focused flareups, authorities managed these through testing, contact tracing and quarantine, along with targeted closures. At the end of April, Korean authorities were cautiously optimistic that they had defeated the virus when the number of daily new cases dropped below ten, leading them to shift focus towards reopening and rebuilding the economy.¹⁹ An outbreak in Seoul in June, however, brought infection numbers up. Authorities implemented more intensive testing and tracing efforts coupled with closures of public spaces and bars in the city.²⁰ Throughout this period, daily new cases failed to rise above 120. Overall, by August 1,

South Korea had seen 14,366 total confirmed cases and 301 deaths. While significant, both figures are low when viewed on a comparable per capita basis, at 280.2 cases per million and 5.87 deaths per million (See figure 1 above for international comparisons.).

South Korea did experience a significant second wave of the virus starting in mid-August, with new daily cases rising from 103 on August 13 to a peak of 441 on August 26. Authorities tied much of this second wave to conservative Christian churches breaking social distancing and masking mandates, as well as a large anti-government protest that occurred on August 15.²¹ While concerned with losing control over the spread of the virus, authorities were able to bring the spread under control within about two weeks, with daily cases returning to around 100 cases a day by mid-September. This was accomplished by reimposing the closure of churches, public gatherings, bars, and nightclubs, with the government resisting calls by epidemiologists for wider closures.²²

South Korea's third wave started in mid-November, with new cases accelerating over the winter holidays. By early December, South Korea was breaking records set during its first wave, and the number of new cases peaked on December 24 at 1,237. While the number of daily cases have since decreased, South Korea continues to struggle with new infections, remaining at around 600 new cases a day as of May 1, 2021. Overall, the total number of confirmed COVID-19 cases in South Korea reached 123,240 by May 1, 2021 (including 1,833 related deaths); nearly 72 percent of these cases have occurred since December 1, 2020. The high rates of infection during this third wave and its duration underline the limits of South Korea's strategy to addressing the virus, particularly over time as public compliance decreases, patterns of infection change, and new variants emerge.

As the number of daily cases increased in November 2020, health authorities raised concerns about waning popular support for South Korea's efforts to continue fighting the virus, with exhausted Koreans unwilling to take the care they had initially taken at the start of the pandemic.²³ The resistance to continued physical distancing also may have been related to announcements in December about several vaccines coming to market, even though these vaccines were not yet available to the public. Importantly, Korean health specialists have noted that the characteristics of community transmission during this third wave had changed; rather than the large clusters seen during earlier waves, the third wave was characterized by small clusters that were harder for health authorities to detect and isolate through existing testing, contact tracing, and quarantine practices.²⁴ South Korea also began detecting new variants of the COVID-19 virus over the spring of 2021.

Faced with the emergence of the third wave, many Korean epidemiologists called for stricter closures and mobility restrictions, and authorities considered broad economic closures for the first time during the pandemic.²⁵ The government began enforcing a mask mandate in mid-November, arresting 191 individuals for not wearing masks in public.²⁶ In early December, schools in Seoul shifted back to distance learning, and health authorities imposed a general nighttime curfew. As the growth of new cases continued, the government moved to close tourist attractions, limited the number of customers allowed in restaurants, and implemented a ban on gatherings of more than five people for ten days around the winter holidays.

Overall, South Korea's experience with combatting the virus and limiting its spread through testing, contact tracing and quarantine still represents a best practice case globally, despite the rise and persistence of the country's third wave. Notably, on a comparable per capita basis, South Korea's total cases amount to just over 2,400 per million population (compared to a global 19,500 per million).²⁷ However, the resurgence of the virus in the winter of 2020-2021, coupled with the

relatively devastating nature of this wave, has indicated just how vulnerable countries are, particularly as populations become weary of complying with social distancing mandates. Moreover, it suggests that a testing, tracing, and isolation model of dealing with the pandemic may need to be supported with economic closures and mobility restrictions, at least during flare-ups.

How successful has the country's efforts to inoculate the population with available COVID-19 vaccines been?

In contrast with its successful approach to controlling the spread of the virus, South Korea has been criticized for its slow COVID-19 vaccine rollout. By the end of February 2021, South Korea had not vaccinated any of its citizens. On February 26, health officials did begin vaccinating frontline health workers and elderly residents of long-term care facilities, expanding vaccinations to include the elderly in mid-March. By May 1, the country had provided nearly 3.63 million individuals (7.1 percent of the population) with their first doses of the vaccine, although only 236,188 individuals had been fully vaccinated.²⁸ As of this writing, the country is delivering about 180,000 doses a day on average. Overall, South Korea expects to have inoculated a quarter of its population by June, and it hopes to reach herd immunity by November 2021.²⁹

South Korea's slow rollout of the COVID-19 vaccine was driven by several factors. Most importantly, South Korea made an early commitment to COVAX, the international effort to develop and deliver vaccines on an equitable basis. The country's laudable commitment to COVAX, contrasting with most other developed countries, provided needed support for the international effort. However, the initiative has faced delays and has under-delivered in terms of the expected number of doses for many countries, including South Korea.³⁰ South Korean health officials also have indicated that they wanted to observe how initial vaccine rollouts went in other countries before pushing forward on widescale public inoculations in South Korea, given the newness of these vaccines.³¹ This decision was aided by the country's relative ability to keep per capita infection rates low through public health measures.

The delay also was affected by efforts among South Korean officials to negotiate local manufacturing contracts between international vaccine manufacturers and South Korean pharmaceutical firms rather than focusing on direct purchases. As described by Justin Fendos, this strategy likely had several motivations.³² First, domestic production would support local pharmaceutical companies, while creating export opportunities for them once domestic inoculation had been completed. Domestic production also would give South Korean health authorities oversight over standards and quality, while providing a means to hold vaccine producers legally liable for problems with the vaccine (given that producing countries have granted manufacturers legal indemnity protection). Finally, domestic production would ensure greater domestic availability, given international competition over restricted supplies, while giving the government more leverage in negotiating prices.

In December 2020, South Korean officials succumbed to popular pressures, ordering enough doses from AstraZeneca, Pfizer, Moderna, and Johnson and Johnson to cover 34 million South Koreans, in addition to the 20 million doses of the AstraZeneca and Pfizer vaccines to be received through COVAX.³³ Moreover, several South Korean firms have finalized agreements with international pharmaceutical companies to produce and/or distribute their vaccines in South Korea as well as having made progress on producing their own vaccines. SK Bioscience Company began manufacturing the AstraZeneca vaccine in February, and it expects to begin production of the

Novavax COVID-19 vaccine in June.³⁴ Green Cross Pharma is distributing the Moderna vaccine, with plans to produce the vaccine in South Korea in the near future.³⁵ Huons Global Company is leading a consortium that will produce Russia's Sputnik V vaccine in South Korea.³⁶ Five Korean companies have developed their own vaccines which have completed phase I and phase II trials and will undergo phase III trials later this year.³⁷ Despite the late start, this increased domestic production will ensure that South Korean authorities are able to rapidly expand the number of inoculated South Koreans.

To what extent have there been protests and/or unrest surrounding the virus outbreak or stay-at-home orders?

Initially, there were no protests in South Korea surrounding the virus outbreak or the governmental response. This may have been due to the government's focus on testing and tracing rather than economic closures. As the country's battle with COVID-19 continued over the summer, authorities came into conflict with conservative groups, particularly Christian groups, who saw mandated closures of churches as government overreach. These tensions came to a head on National Liberation Day on August 15, when liberal and conservative groups planned protests in Seoul about a range of issues. A conservative Christian minister, Reverend Jun Kwang-hoon of the Sarang Jeil Church, led hundreds of his followers to these protests, with church members protesting church closures and physical distancing and masking requirements while accusing the president of pursuing an authoritarian political agenda; government officials have pointed to the group's protest as a driver of the second wave of the virus in South Korea.³⁸ Not all religious groups in South Korea have protested against government restrictions on religious gatherings; however, tensions between public health authorities and religious groups underline the importance of working *with* religious leaders in seeking solutions to public health issues.

How accurate are the statistics perceived to be by neutral external observers (i.e., WHO, World Bank, etc.)?

South Korean health officials have provided accurate, transparent statistics on COVID-19. This has included daily updates on COVID-19 cases in the country and each city and province, along with details on testing and the origins of new cases.³⁹ Authorities also have made numerous patient-level datasets available to researchers outside of government, allowing for in-depth analysis about the virus and its spread that have informed international understanding of the pandemic.

Institutional Response: Health Sector

Did the government create special institutions to coordinate its pandemic response (such as a task force), or did it work through existing structures such as the Cabinet?

South Korea's institutional response to COVID-19 has depended on a succession of evolving task forces structured to facilitate communication and collaboration across government ministries and between the national government and local governments. As the impact of the pandemic spread domestically and its health and economic implications became more serious, the task force

approach grew to include broader representation of South Korea's government, with leadership of the task force transitioning from the minister of health and welfare to the prime minister and the president to facilitate cross-ministerial collaboration.⁴⁰

This progression followed a standing epidemic response plan, with various stages of the response triggered by an assessment of risk by officials at the Korean Centers for Disease Control. This risk assessment includes four color-coded risk levels:⁴¹

- <u>Blue</u>: Indicates that an identified infectious disease outside the country is a "national interest" and poses a risk to the Korean population.
- <u>Yellow</u>: Indicating caution, the yellow alert level indicates that at least one case of the infectious disease has been confirmed in South Korea.
- <u>Orange</u>: The Orange alert level indicates that authorities have identified infectious spread within a particular geographic region in the country.
- <u>Red</u>: The most serious alert level, Red indicates that authorities have identified infectious spread across the country.

Korea's institutional response to the emerging pandemic began with the **Center for Public Health Emergency Preparedness and Response** at the Korean Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, which is responsible for monitoring emergent international diseases, assessing the risk they pose to South Korea, and leading the country's technical response. The Center initiated Korea's official recognition of the threat posed by the novel coronavirus on January 3, 2020, when it raised the infectious disease risk level to Blue. It then raised the risk level to Yellow when officials identified the country's first case on January 20. Having confirmed four cases, including evidence of domestic spread, authorities increased the assessment to Orange on January 27.

Raising the risk level to Orange provided the legal context to establish an incident management system (IMS) at the Ministry of Health and Welfare focused on combatting the spread of the virus. Under South Korea's epidemic response system, the IMS is designed to help public health authorities manage a broader governmental response to the regional or national spread of a disease. The **Central Incident Management System for the Novel Coronavirus** began meeting on January 28.⁴² Its establishment enabled the Ministry of Health and Welfare and the Korean Centers for Disease Control to better organize testing and quarantine efforts, working with representatives of local municipalities and the Ministry of Interior and Safety to implement health checks for incoming travelers and to enforce quarantines. The IMS also created guidance for medical professionals regarding self-protection and treatment of the virus and guidance for companies regarding worker safety and physical distancing. Under the IMS framework, the government also moved to provide more masks to the market to counter hoarding and price gouging.⁴³

On January 30, South Korea's president headed a pan-governmental meeting on COVID-19, marking the expansion of the IMS to include "all relevant ministries." ⁴⁴ This meeting began the formal expansion of cooperation between the Ministry of Health and Welfare, other ministries, and local governments to combat the spread of the virus. The meeting was attended by the prime minister, the deputy prime ministers, all ministers, and the mayors and governors of 17 cities (*si*) and districts (*gu*). This expanded IMS continued to meet two to three times a week while South Korea remained under the Orange alert level.

The president convened another pan-governmental meeting on February 23, announcing that the alert level was being raised to Red.⁴⁵ Raising the alert level scaled up the South Korean government's approach to the health emergency. The government established the **Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters** as a "command center for all prevention and control efforts," replacing the IMS. Since February 23, the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures has ensured cooperation and coordination between ministries, national-level government agencies, and local governments at the city and district level.

If the former, which ministries and agencies are participating in the task force? How frequently does it meet? Who chairs the meeting?

While South Korea remained under Orange level disease risk, its approach to combatting the virus was led by the Ministry of Health and Welfare through the Central Incident Management System, which coordinated the government's approach from January 28 to February 23.⁴⁶ Although the IMS was headed by the health minister, several of its meetings during February were led by the prime minister or a deputy prime minister. Ministries were represented at IMS meetings by vice ministers, and each ministry was required to appoint a director-level staff member as a point person on all COVID-related issues and to position one staff member at the IMS to facilitate communications.

As South Korea transitioned to a Red level of risk, the government shifted responsibilities for COVID-19 response from the IMS to the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters.⁴⁷ The Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters was headed by the prime minister, with the health minister serving as first vice head and the minister of interior and safety serving as second vice head (see figure 6 below). All 25 of South Korea's ministries and representatives of each of South Korea's 17 cities and districts participated in the organization's daily meetings. This not only ensured effective communication across central and local governments but empowered local governments in working with central agencies on disease treatment and the implementation of public health measures.



Figure 6: Organizational Structure of Korea's COVID-19 Response⁴⁸

Source: South Korean Ministry of Health and Welfare

Have various operational subcommittees been formed addressing specific dimensions of the challenge? What are they, who chairs them, and how often do they meet?

Under the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters, there are three subordinate implementation arms that focus on various aspects of the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters' mandate:⁴⁹

- <u>Central Disease Control Headquarters</u>: Headed by the director of the Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the Central Disease Control Headquarters spearheads COVID-19 control efforts and is responsible for infection prevention, control, and treatment measures. The Central Disease Control Headquarters has four teams focused on surveillance, testing and tracing, isolation and sterilization, and public education, which have worked with other ministries and subcommittees to respond to the virus's spread.⁵⁰
- <u>Central Disease Management Headquarters</u>: Headed by the health minister, the Central Disease Management Headquarters is tasked with supporting the Central Disease Control Headquarters in securing control over the virus's spread. Towards this end, the Central Disease Management Headquarters has focused on developing guidelines for disease

prevention and reporting disease statistics, as well as ensuring adequate supplies and staffing at COVID-19 hospitals.

• <u>Pan-Government Countermeasures Support Headquarters</u>: Headed by the minister of interior and safety, the Pan-Government Countermeasures Support Headquarters is responsible for coordination between central and local governments. This has included logistics and supplies support to ensure that local health care providers have the materials and manpower needed to treat the virus and enforce quarantine requirements.

When the nation increased its threat level to Red, each of South Korea's municipalities and districts was required to establish their own local disaster and safety management headquarters, mirroring the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters on the local level. The primary responsibility of these local headquarters is ensuring that sufficient isolation hospitals or hospital wards and beds are available in their communities, as well as enforcing quarantine, masking, and physical distancing mandates.

Beyond this, individual ministries have partnered on collaborative efforts under the aegis of the Incident Management System or the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters. For example, the Ministry of Economy and Finance organized a conference of ministries focused on regulating the sale of masks and quasi-drugs on January 30, a conference attended by the Ministry of the Interior and Safety, the Ministry of Health and Welfare, the Ministry of Food and Drug Safety, the Fair Trade Commission, and the National Tax Service.⁵¹ More importantly for South Korea's contact tracing effort, the Ministry of Land, Infrastructure and Transport, the Ministry of Science and ICT (Information and Communications Technology), and the Korea Centers for Disease Control collaborated in the development of the smartphone app used for contact tracing.⁵² In April, the Korea Centers for Disease Control began leading an effort to develop a strategy known as "Everyday Life Quarantine" for reopening the Korean economy, which was developed with input from 12 different ministries and includes safety and social distancing guidelines for all types of activities.⁵³

Ministries and agencies have created internal teams focused on delivering needed inputs to address the pandemic. For example, the Korea National Police set up their own COVID-19 response headquarters which houses a Disaster Situation Center responsible for rapid response to any situations, a Countermeasure Support Group responsible for ensuring officers have access to safety gear, equipment and needed information, and a Countermeasure Implementation Group responsible for responsible for responding to fake news, enforcing quarantines, transporting patients, inspecting public venues, and tracing possibly infected individuals.⁵⁴

Is there a secretariat supporting the government's response or a designated ministry that is providing technical support?

The Korea Centers for Disease Control serves as the technical lead for the government's response, and it houses the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters. The Ministry of Health and Welfare provides important technical and operational support to the pan-government effort. It should be noted that the Korea Centers for Disease Control, at least at the beginning of the pandemic, was positioned under the Ministry of Health and Welfare, which created some institutional confusion in terms of the decision-making process (see below).

How is communication taking place with sub-national government entities?

South Korea's central government ensured effective communication with sub-national government entities by requiring that municipalities and district governments be represented at the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters. This ensured that all city and district governments were aware of decisions and actions being carried out on the national level and that they could inform policy making at the central level by directly communicating their local needs and priorities. Also, the interior minister, through his position as the head of the Pan-Government Countermeasures Support Headquarters, bore responsibility for maintaining communication with local government leaders to ensure that they had the resources needed to combat the virus. The Korean Infectious Disease Control and Prevention Act eases cooperation between national and sub-national entities by explicating financial responsibilities for central and local governments in the case of an epidemic.⁵⁵ As described by the minister of health and welfare, "the prime minister created a task force of all government ministries and, crucially, all regional and city governments, too – we are a very devolved democracy."⁵⁶ That said, South Korea's government remains highly centralized, and in this regard, the country's COVID-19 response measures were generally driven by the central government rather than local governments.

How are governments reaching out to external expertise in the medical and scientific communities? Have they developed mechanisms for channeling this expertise into government?

Since 2015, following South Korea's struggle with MERS, the country sought to expand the Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's internal expertise, hiring many epidemiologists and public health experts.⁵⁷ This effort left the central government well-prepared to address the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic, easing its need for outside expertise.

While South Korea has maintained a cooperative relationship with the United States' Centers for Disease Control and the World Health Organization, it has not depended on these organizations' expertise during the COVID-19 pandemic as it has with past health crises and epidemiological outbreaks. As Kwon Jun-wook, deputy director of the Korea Centers for Disease Control stated, "We were on the front lines. In the past, we had treated the regulations from the World Health Organization and the US as the Bible. But I had to apologize to our citizens because it was time for us to create our own regulations based on our own evidence." ⁵⁸ Aside from the pride reflected in the remark, it reflects the broadened capacity that the Korea Centers for Disease Control has been able to develop in recent years, as well as the uncertainty with which all disease control organizations – including the World Health Organization and the US Centers for Disease Control has not develop in countering this novel coronavirus.

The government has depended to some extent on expertise from South Korean universities and non-governmental scientific centers. This includes South Korea's leading infectious disease expert, Dr. Kim Woo-joo, professor of infectious diseases at Korea University's Guro Hospital, who was brought on to advise the Korea Centers for Disease Control and the Central Disease Control Headquarters.⁵⁹ Individual municipalities also have depended on university-based epidemiologists and public health experts.⁶⁰ Many of these specialists volunteered their time during early stages of the pandemic.

In April, in developing its Everyday Life Quarantine reopening strategy, the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters ensured cooperation with external experts, forming a committee comprised of a diverse set of medical experts, government officials, private sector representatives, and civil society representatives.⁶¹ The diversity of this group was intended to ensure the committee's ability to develop a comprehensive set of guidelines that would meet the needs of all types of industries, businesses, organizations, and social situations.

Has the government taken any decision to ramp up the production of medical supplies and equipment during the crisis? Have procurement rules been waived or modified to facilitate the purchase of supplies?

South Korea's coordination with private-sector labs represents one of the most impactful lessons from the South Korean case. Understanding the need for a valid COVID-19 test to deliver effectively on the TRUST approach, health ministry officials met with representatives of 20 private medical companies on January 27, when there were only four identified cases in South Korea.⁶² At the meeting, companies were encouraged to develop tests for COVID-19. In turn, the health ministry officials informed the labs that these tests would receive instantaneous approval from government regulators. This rapid turnaround in terms of approvals was enabled by regulatory changes adopted after the 2015 MERS epidemic, when government-approval processes slowed the development and deployment of a test. After the MERS epidemic, South Korea's Medical Devices Act was amended to support public-private partnerships and establish an emergency-use authorization policy.⁶³

As a result, one company was able to secure approval for a test within a week of the January 27 meeting, and four companies had tests on the Korean market by the end of February. While the initial tests were difficult to deploy, their availability allowed authorities to meet initial testing needs and to rapidly scale up testing. By the beginning of March, health authorities had set up 600 testing locations able to test 20,000 people a day.⁶⁴ At the same time, officials supported local governments and hospitals in setting up walk-through and drive-through testing facilities, providing ex post approvals and guidelines for these efforts. The proliferation of testing options kept individuals from gathering in large numbers at hospitals (which would have increased virus transfer as it did during the MERS outbreak).

The South Korean government also took special steps to ensure that masks and other personal protective equipment (PPE) were available in the domestic market. In early February, the Korea Occupational Safety and Health Agency began providing 720,000 masks to construction, manufacturing, and service industry workplaces deemed vulnerable to infectious diseases.⁶⁵ At the end of February, after a surge in mask exports, authorities limited mask exports to 10 percent of production and then banned them altogether in early March. The government also took over the distribution of masks within the domestic economy, setting prices and requiring 80 percent of masks to be sold at specific locations (pharmacies, post offices, and cooperatives) to ensure the equity of mask provision.⁶⁶ Exports were allowed again in September, after South Korea had tempered the spread of the virus and had increased mask production to meet domestic demand.

How are coronavirus communications being handled? How frequently do briefings occur?

Throughout the pandemic, South Korean policy makers have sought to be transparent and open with the Korean population. This was a hard-learned lesson following the MERS crisis in 2015. In combatting MERS, policy makers were inclined not to provide details on infected people to avoid creating a sense of panic among the population, but they found that this vacuum of information from legitimate authorities was filled by fake news and gossip that undermined their ability to counter the virus's spread.⁶⁷

With the COVID-19 pandemic, South Korean authorities have provided regular updates on the progression of the virus through regular press briefings. Prior to January 30, briefings were held every two to three days after meetings of the Incident Management System. Following this, national leaders held briefings twice a day. During these press briefings, the director of the Korea Centers for Disease Control played a central role, ensuring that the public had an updated, transparent understanding of how the pandemic was impacting South Korea, while ensuring that citizens saw the government prioritizing science over politics.

The government also has provided guidance for citizens on how to avoid contracting COVID-19 through a variety of media. The Ministry of Health and Welfare developed an online dashboard providing up-to-date statistics on the pandemic. It also launched a telephone hotline providing early advice to those who may have been exposed to the virus, helping to inform the public while decreasing pressures on emergency rooms and hospitals.⁶⁸ Health authorities also pushed a daily update message to citizens through mobile phones. Smartphone apps have played an important role in South Korea's health response, with various apps providing citizens with information about their risk of exposure, allowing them to self-report symptoms, and identifying local sources of masks and PPE. The government considered communications essential for the adoption of the Everyday Life Quarantine guidelines released in May: to ensure that people had time to review and accept them, they were released two weeks before going into effect.⁶⁹

The transparency and regularity of public communications in South Korea has been important in ensuring public awareness of the threat of the virus and how masking, hygiene, and physical distancing can protect them from the virus and limit its spread. In addition, South Korea's communications approach has limited public panic and fear about the virus and related hoarding of foodstuffs, toiletries, sanitizers, and masks.⁷⁰

Where do these arrangements appear to be working well? Are there any success stories that are particularly relevant?

While South Korea struggled over the winter of 2020-2021 to keep the spread of COVID-19 at bay, it has been quite successful in combatting the virus overall. This success has depended on the country's ability to deploy an effective testing regime, precise contact tracing, and the mandatory quarantine of individuals who have tested positive for the virus and self-quarantine for those who have come in contact with infected individuals. The capacity of South Korean authorities to implement this approach has depended on several factors that provide important lessons for other countries.

First and fundamentally, South Korea's approach required the capacity to accurately and quickly test individuals who may have contracted the virus. Towards this end, as noted above, public health authorities met with private laboratories quickly after the emergence of the novel coronavirus, urging them to develop tests while ensuring them that medical approvals for the tests would be fast-tracked. In turn, these companies were able to provide tests in short order. While initial tests suffered from high false positives and were not efficient, early progress allowed companies to fine-tune them, and South Korea was able to roll out effective widespread testing far more quickly than many other countries. At the same time, South Korean health authorities worked with local authorities to build up local testing capacity. Importantly, they emphasized the need for mobile, drive-through testing facilities, which kept individuals who were likely to carry the virus from congregating inside hospitals and clinics, which would have allowed for wider transmission of the virus to non-infected persons.

To improve the efficacy of contact tracing, South Korean authorities took advantage of technology and a wide variety of personal and social data, including mobile phone location data, credit card and banking data, and closed-circuit television, to trace where infected individuals had been and to identify others with whom they had come in contact. They also used this data for a smartphone app which allowed users to identify whether they had encountered an infected individual. This application of data analytics allowed for a much more rapid and comprehensive contact tracing effort than traditional means that depend on interviews and site visits.

While technology empowered their testing and tracing capacity, transparency ensured public buyin and compliance with the public health response. With COVID-19, authorities were transparent, providing the public with accurate data and detailed information on how they could best protect themselves and their families from the virus. In turn, the Korean public was – by and large – amenable to the constraints imposed by authorities, enabling compliance with social distancing, masking, testing, and quarantine where necessary.

These advancements in South Korea's approach to managing a public health crisis were enabled by the country's experience with MERS in 2015 and reforms that were put in place after that episode. These reforms included legislative action enabling rapid test approval and the use of personal data in contact tracing. They also included a restructuring of South Korea's institutional response to public health crises. With MERS, South Korea established five overlapping chains of command without clear guidelines for collaboration between ministries.⁷¹ There was a particular tension between the Korean Centers for Disease Control, which had the expertise needed to address the outbreak, and the Ministry of Health and Welfare, its parent ministry, which led the public health response.

Following the MERS crisis, South Korea took steps to strengthen the Korea Centers for Disease Control as the country's primary epidemic control center. Towards this end, its director was made a deputy minister rather than a director. The Ministry of Health and Welfare and the Ministry of Interior and Safety still operated separate headquarter operations; however, the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters structure, headed by the prime minister, provided a means to ensure cooperation and coordination between the entities and to secure cooperation by other ministries that report to the prime minister. Together, this ensured that South Korea was able to respond to the threat posed by COVID-19 with a unified governmental response that put public health at the center of its response priorities.

Wargaming Epidemics: Preparing for an Unforeseen Disease Outbreak

Part of South Korea's efforts to prepare for future health crises included more scenario planning and frequent exercises aimed at testing preparedness of public health specialists and other disaster management personnel. In December 2019, South Korean infectious disease experts engaged in a desktop exercise – or wargame – confronting a hypothetical epidemic.⁷² The infectious disease that the exercise focused on was a highly contagious coronavirus which caused pneumonia, a choice for the exercise that seems eerily prescient now. Asked about the choice of a coronavirus for the exercise, Lee Sang-won, one of the experts from the Korean Centers for Disease Control who led the exercise, stated, "We're relatively doing well on influenza but had been worried about the possibility of the outbreak of a novel coronavirus." Having carried out the exercise, experts at the Korean Centers for Disease Control were uniquely prepared to combat the real coronavirus in 2020.

Finally, as a foundational element to the relative success of South Korea's response to COVID-19, the country moved to a single-payer insurance system in 2004. Having a universal single-payer system in place has ensured that all South Koreans have had access to insurance coverage and treatment during the pandemic. This might not have been the case if South Koreans were on multiple insurance plans, with individuals having different levels of coverage. There is still a private health insurance market in South Korea, with private insurance companies covering a wider variety of medical services and access to private hospitals which, in many cases, provide better care than public hospitals. Important in the context of an epidemic, however, the single-payer insurance system has ensured that no South Koreans had to avoid COVID-19 testing or treatment out of fear of not being able to afford treatment.

What key institutional challenges are being encountered (staffing, finances, supplies, etc.), and how is the government responding to them?

Despite significant reforms following the MERS outbreak in South Korea in 2015, there are still wrinkles in the country's pandemic response and lines of authority within its organizational structure. Much of this has had to do with the Korean Center for Disease Control's relationship with the Ministry of Health and Welfare. As a directorate under the ministry, the Korean Centers for Disease Control did not have full independence in terms of setting pandemic response policy or shaping long-term policy. While the Centers for Disease Control was the lead organization in the country's response to COVID-19, it was still accountable to the ministry. In June 2020, the government announced that the Korean Centers for Disease Control would be established as an independent agency. In August 2020, parliament passed a new law establishing the Korean Disease Control and Prevention Agency as an independent entity.⁷³

Another institutional challenge that South Korea has faced in its fight against COVID-19 is the balance between the usage of data for contact tracing and the right to privacy. In times of epidemic, Korean law allows the Ministry of Interior and Safety to access a wide range of personal records to aid in contact tracing. In January, to facilitate contact tracing, authorities posted location data on individuals who had contracted the virus, with data including information about when or whether the individual left for work, whether they wore masks, subway stations they used, businesses they used, and their clinic names.⁷⁴ This allowed other individuals to identify infected individuals. Authorities have since curtailed these releases, but similar data is embedded in the

smartphone app used to inform users whether they have come in contact with infected individuals. Privacy advocates have raised concerns about how the government will use this data and about its security, including the ability of hackers to access sensitive data or the ability of users to identify infected individuals using non-identifying information from the app.

South Korean authorities have not been able to depend on honest self-reporting from some groups. Several of the largest clusters of the virus were traced eventually to religious organizations identified by many Koreans as cults or to gay bars in Seoul.⁷⁵ Many individuals traced to these locations had resisted identifying themselves (or had used false names on entry records) because they did not want to reveal secrets to their families or were afraid of being targeted by the wider community. In such circumstances, data analytics and enhanced contract tracing may provide an effective means of identifying individuals who need to be tested, but they raise challenging ethical questions for public health specialists.

Institutional Response: Economic Sector

How has the government responded economically to the crisis? Has it shut down all or parts of the country to enforce social distancing?

Throughout the pandemic, the South Korean government sought to keep the broader economy open and functioning. Towards this end, it invested heavily in its testing and contact tracing capacity, while requiring those exposed to the virus to be quarantined. It also strongly encouraged physical distancing and mask use. Authorities urged businesses to allow workers to work from home or telework where possible, and they required businesses to restructure their work environments so that they could meet enhanced social distancing and hygiene standards. Authorities did impose selective closures (or caps on customers) of businesses and organizations believed by health authorities to pose a particular risk in terms of virus spread – restaurants, bars, cinemas, theme parks, and large gatherings (including religious services).

Despite remaining open, the South Korean economy has taken an economic hit during the COVID-19 pandemic. Within the domestic economy, limited foot traffic–with many customers staying home–has limited sales.⁷⁶ The service sector has been hit particularly hard. More broadly, the downturn in global demand caused by economic closures around the world slowed exports from South Korea's important manufacturing sector markedly over the spring of 2020 (although exports have since rebounded).⁷⁷ Government financial support for businesses and income support for families has helped both weather the crisis (see below). Overall, however, the South Korean economy experienced a 1.0 percent decline in gross domestic product (GDP) growth over 2020.⁷⁸ While significant in that it marks an economic decline, the economy performed better than all other developed countries, and the economy is expected to rebound rapidly over 2021.

Has the country taken any unique or extraordinary economic measures to address the crisis, such as providing support to various sectors, payments to businesses to retain staff, or direct payments to individuals?

Faced with an emerging epidemic, the South Korean government provided a series of economic relief packages aimed at supporting individuals and families, replacing lost income, and bolstering the social safety net, while aiding businesses impacted by the pandemic. These efforts expanded

as the scope and scale of the COVID-19 pandemic became apparent. South Korea's economic response has concentrated on five major areas:⁷⁹

- <u>Stabilizing employment</u>: Ensuring that firms maintain employment rolls has been at the center of the Korean economic response to the pandemic. Towards this end, the government provided four-month wage subsidies for small businesses aimed at supporting low-wage workers. The Ministry of Employment and Labor also increased an existing subsidy supporting employee retention for firms facing downsizing pressures. Eligibility requirements were revised to allow for more jobseekers to access unemployment insurance, while more training opportunities were opened to the unemployed.
- 2) Economic relief for the self-employed and small and medium enterprises (SMEs): The government has worked with private banks and state banks to ensure that SMEs and the self-employed have access to low-interest emergency loans while easing terms on existing loans and insurance instruments. Small businesses were offered temporary reductions on value-added tax (VAT) and property and real estate taxes, reductions in rents and rental fees on publicly owned properties, and extensions on delivery periods for government contractors. Landlords providing SMEs with rent reductions were offered subsidies worth 50 percent of the reductions.⁸⁰ The government also has provided businesses with free masks and sanitizers to enable compliance with physical distance mandates.
- 3) <u>Support for vulnerable businesses</u>: The government established a stability fund for essential industries, while creating a primary collateralized bond obligation to facilitate financing for firms.⁸¹ Also, vulnerable medium and large businesses negatively impacted by the pandemic can benefit from deferred tax payments, reduced customs duties, and free 24-hour customs support services. Industry-specific assistance has been provided for automobile parts manufacturers (research and development support, re-employment support programs); tourism and restaurants (support for renovations, preferential loans); and transport (deferral of charges; emergency loans). The government also has supported the automobile industry by providing customer incentives to purchase cars.
- 4) <u>Financial market stabilization</u>: The government took steps to stabilize the bond market, the securities market, the money market, and the foreign exchange market.⁸² For the bond market, the government launched a bond market stabilization fund (10 trillion South Korean won; \$8.8 billion), while the Bank of Korea bought 1.5 trillion South Korean won (\$1.3 billion) in government bonds. To stabilize the securities market, the government created a securities market fund (10.7 trillion South Korean won; \$9.5 billion), while implementing a six-month short selling ban (since extended). In the money market, the government set up a new special purpose vehicle (SPV) to purchase bonds and commercial paper.
- 5) <u>Increasing household income and stimulating consumption</u>: South Korea has sought to keep customers spending in the economy, providing incentives to support industries particularly impacted by the pandemic. This includes a wide range of coupons and gift certificates offering discounts on goods and services. Many of these were for local stores and traditional markets or targeted a particular holiday or life event (e.g., childbirth). The consumption tax on automobiles was temporarily reduced by 70 percent. To ensure that working parents could work with schools closed, the government provided parents with coupons for subsidized daycare. The government also provided vulnerable Koreans with

other consumption coupons, emergency welfare support, and temporary reductions in health insurance premiums. Koreans within the lowest 70 percent income threshold were offered a direct emergency relief payment, with one-time household payments amounting to up to 1 million South Korean won (\$860).⁸³

These economic relief programs were rolled out over five stimulus packages.⁸⁴ The first stimulus package, valued at 135 trillion South Korean won (\$119 billion) started rolling out on February 5, 2020. The National Assembly passed a secondary budget to support another stimulus package on March 17 that included 10.9 trillion South Korean won (\$9.6 billion) in additional spending. A second supplementary budget was passed on April 30, including 8 trillion South Korean won (\$7.1 billion) to fund part of the emergency household transfers. In July, the National Assembly passed their third supplementary budget, including 23.7 trillion South Korean won (\$20.9 billion) in spending. A final supplementary budget was passed on September 22, including an additional 7.8 trillion South Korean won (\$6.9 billion) in spending. Overall, the South Korean won (\$236.9 billion), or nearly 15 percent of GDP, not including spending associated with the Korean New Deal (see below).⁸⁵

Does the government have a plan in place for reopening the economy once the virus passes? What are its key dimensions?

While South Korea's initial containment efforts were largely successful, it became apparent by April 2020 that the country would continue to struggle with keeping the virus under control. Concerned about the long-term implications on the economy, authorities began focusing on how to protect citizens while returning to normalcy in terms of economic activity. Experts at the Korean Centers for Disease Control began working with twelve different ministries to develop a comprehensive plan – dubbed Everyday Life Quarantine – for gradually reopening the economy in full in a safe manner. The ministries developed a set of guidelines for a full array of different types of businesses, organizations, and activities which allow for social distancing and hygiene standards while customers were welcomed back.⁸⁶ The guidelines were meant to cover nearly every situation people might face in their daily lives. They did not have any legal power and were presented as recommendations.

To aid in the economy recovery of the country, the Ministry of Economy and Finance and the Central Economic Response Headquarters (see below) also began working on a sustainable economic strategy to support the wider Korean economy as the pandemic lifted, shifting away from short-term efforts to stabilize the economy. In their review of the economic toll of the crisis, government officials felt that the pandemic had exposed structural weaknesses. At the same time, they identified the crisis as an opportunity to transform the economy into one that can compete in an increasingly automated and technology-driven global economy.⁸⁷ To secure this opportunity, government officials announced in late April that they were working on a rebuilding strategy they called the Korean New Deal.

As initially developed, the Korean New Deal initiative planned to deliver 70 trillion South Korean won (\$62 billion) in public investments in 5G technology, automation, artificial intelligence and machine learning, green technology, and energy-efficient manufacturing.⁸⁸ The plan also supports the development of low human contact economic activities – e.g., e-commerce, telemedicine, and

virtual offices – that provide services while limiting opportunities for contagion spread.⁸⁹ At its formal launch in mid-July, the Korean New Deal had expanded significantly in its fiscal scope, with policy makers having budgeted 160 trillion South Korean won (\$141 billion), including 100 trillion South Korean won in public funding coupled with 60 trillion South Korean won in committed investment by the private sector to be spent by 2025.⁹⁰ Towards this end, the plan will support training to upskill Korean workers to meet new skill needs in green manufacturing, artificial intelligence, and software programming. The Korean New Deal also established a public fund which, in conjunction with private sector funds, will seed investments to support the restructuring of the economy. The Korean New Deal plans to create 1.9 million jobs in technology and the green economy by 2025.

Which ministries and agencies are coordinating the government's economic response to the crisis? Is there a separate task force? How frequently does it meet? Who chairs the meeting?

The Ministry of Economy and Finance is heading up the government's economic response to the crisis. It has organized a cooperative approach across economic-related ministries and independent agencies to ensure a comprehensive governmental response to economic challenges. The structure and nature of this cooperative approach has evolved as the pandemic has expanded.

On February 3, Deputy Prime Minister Hong Nam-ki, who also holds the position of minister of economy and finance, held an emergency ministerial meeting on the threat posed by COVID-19, discussing with representatives of economic ministries and independent agencies what government could do to curb the outbreak of the virus in South Korea.⁹¹ Initial discussions focused on how to expand the supply of masks and hygiene products, as well as identifying areas of potential risks to the Korean economy posed by the growing epidemic. This meeting of government representatives reconvened on February 28 to release the government's first economic support package.

On March 18, the deputy prime minister convened the first Crisis Management Meeting, bringing together economy-related ministers and agency heads in a more formal approach to intragovernmental cooperation on an economic response to the pandemic.⁹² The Crisis Management Meeting replaced a standing inter-ministerial meeting called the Ministerial Meeting on the Economy. After March 18, the Crisis Management Meeting was convened weekly under the leadership of the deputy prime minister, with ministers and agency heads meeting at the Seoul Government Complex. These meetings were used to assess economic conditions and identify short-term solutions, generating draft supplementary budgets and passing emergency wage subsidies and support packages for businesses and industries.

At the end of April, the South Korean government again moved to restructure the country's economic response to the crisis. On April 29, the deputy prime minister led the first meeting of the Central Economic Response Headquarters.⁹³ In practice, this continued the weekly meeting that brought together economy-related ministries; however, it represented an increase in the scope of the inter-ministerial policy mandate, as the task force shifted to deal more effectively with the crisis as a long-term challenge and to craft a sustainable economic response. The organizations represented on the Central Economic Response Headquarters team have included the Ministry of Economy and Finance (including Customs, Tax, and Statistics); the Bank of Korea; the Fair Trade Commission; the Financial Services Commission; the Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy; the Ministry of Employment and Labor; the Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, and Transport; the

Ministry of Small and Medium Enterprises and Startups; the Office of the Prime Minister; and the Office of Government Coordination.

Have various operational subcommittees been formed addressing specific dimensions of the challenge? What are they, who chairs them, and how often do they meet?

There are no specific subcommittees operating under the Central Economic Response Headquarters, as each ministry or independent agency focuses on projects and initiatives that are within its portfolio.

Is there a secretariat supporting the government's response or a designated ministry that is providing technical support?

The Ministry of Economy and Finance is responsible for technical support on economic matters. It coordinates on economic issues with the Bank of Korea, which has been responsible for the country's financial response, and other economy-related ministries through the Central Economic Response Headquarters. The ministry's ability to move broader economic policies forward on an intergovernmental basis is facilitated by the minister's concurrent status as deputy prime minister.

How is communication taking place with sub-national government entities?

Economic policy in South Korea has long been centralized, as reflected in the development of the nation's economic response to the pandemic. South Korea's economic response has been built on a national level, with the central government providing support directly to citizens and businesses through national agencies. Coordination between central government entities and local governments has focused on the health response and is facilitated through the Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasures Headquarters. In July, at the launch of the Korean New Deal initiative, the president announced that his government intends to give local governments a lead role in the development of Korean New Deal projects.⁹⁴ Local governments will be responsible for identifying and prioritizing innovative projects on a local and regional level, while the central government will play a coordinating and communications role.

How are governments reaching out to external expertise in the business and economic communities? Have they developed mechanisms for channeling this expertise into government?

Examples of the South Korean government's close working relationships with business and external experts in dealing with the pandemic largely focus on the country's health response rather than its economic response. There is little evidence of the government reaching out to external expertise in the business and economic communities on a formal basis on economic policy. The Ministry of Economy and Finance did hold a roundtable with non-governmental fiscal experts on May 27 to discuss short-term and long-term impacts of proposed supplementary budgets and stimulus packages.⁹⁵ As described above, the government is working closely with private sector investors in the roll out of the Korean New Deal initiative.

How are economic communications being handled? How frequently do briefings occur?

The Ministry of Economy and Finance has held regular press briefings on economic issues related to COVID-19, the government's economic response, and related legislation. This has included a weekly press briefing following the meeting of the Central Economic Response Headquarters. Presentations and press briefings have also been held to announce major policy initiatives.

Where do these arrangements appear to be working well? Are there any success stories that are particularly relevant?

In creating an initial emergency response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the South Korean government implemented a range of fiscal and macro-financial solutions that broadly follow those put in place by most developed countries. However, South Korea has designed some of these elements in a way that may have made them more effective in creating the stimulatory effects sought by policy makers. This includes investments that more acutely target important industries hurt by the pandemic and the resultant global decline in trade. It also includes the design of cash transfers and coupons in a way that encourages individuals and families to spend rather than save at a time when businesses are dependent on increased customer spending.

Notable among these is the structure of the direct relief payment provided to individuals and families in May 2020. Rather than depositing the funds in citizens' bank accounts or sending them a check, the government provided South Koreans with pre-paid cards (or credit card deposits) that they had to spend to use.⁹⁶ While the funds could substitute personal funds that would have been spent anyway, the debit card approach ensured that government funds went back into the economy to support small businesses. Importantly, individuals had to apply for the funds at community centers or through their banks, ensuring better targeting for those in need. Users also had to use all the funds by the end of August, or the balance would be returned to the government.

Government coupons and vouchers for particular services reflected a similar targeted stimulus approach. An important example here is the daycare vouchers offered to workers over the spring of 2020. With schools closed but many businesses still open, parents were hard pressed to find childcare solutions. A government voucher covering some of the cost of emergency daycare helped to close a needed resource gap for families unable to take advantage of emergency leave. The vouchers provided 2 million families with 400,000 South Korean won (\$353) in funds that could be spent on childcare.⁹⁷ At the same time, the government worked with daycare facilities to ensure that they provided clean, physically distanced, and safe care.⁹⁸ Notably, the demand for such care has exceeded supply throughout the pandemic.

As an effort to rebuild the economy, South Korea's Korean New Deal also provides an important example for global policy makers. While it is too early to assess the effectiveness of this initiative, it represents an effort to find advantage in the crisis. Rebuilding economies in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic has come at great cost for all governments. The challenge will be to ensure that government funds focus not only on rebuilding the economies that existed in early 2020, but in using these funds to restructure economies and make them more sustainable and competitive downstream. South Korea's focus on future planning and steering government recovery funds towards upskilling workers and investing in new technologies offers the country an opportunity to emerge from the crisis in a better position.

What key institutional challenges are being encountered, and how is the government responding to them?

As in other countries, the economic impact of the pandemic in South Korea has exposed structural weaknesses, including a heavy dependence on exports, with over 40 percent of the country's GDP based on exports of manufactured goods.⁹⁹ This dependence on exports has been a key driver of South Korea's economic success over time. However, during the COVID-19 pandemic, with global demand for such goods down, the dependence has limited South Korea's ability to weather the economic shock of the pandemic even as its COVID-19 response has allowed businesses to remain open. With the Korean New Deal, the South Korean government is seeking to diversify economic outputs and reposition the country as a leading knowledge economy.

The crisis also highlighted existing gaps between South Korea's formal sector and smaller, more informal businesses and the workers that depend on those businesses. South Korea's large businesses and conglomerations (*chaebol*) were well-positioned to manage the economic shock posed by COVID-19; however, while they represent 84 percent of GDP, these firms represent only 10 percent of employment in the country.¹⁰⁰ Small businesses and the informal sector have been disproportionately impacted, with businesses struggling to stay open and maintain employment through the prolonged economic downturn.¹⁰¹ The government has sought innovative ways to help these businesses, but it is unclear what the long-term economic impacts will be. As South Korea emerges from the pandemic and pushes forward on the Korean New Deal, addressing the costs to small businesses and growing income inequality will have to be prioritized.

Finally, successful implementation of the Korean New Deal, still an aspiration more than a realized plan, will depend on many factors. Korean conservatives have criticized the plan, stating that it increases public spending without the pro-business reforms needed to enable private sector growth.¹⁰² Many economists have concurred, raising concerns that large-scale government spending to stimulate the economy without reforms to South Korea's business environment (particularly its labor laws) could be problematic. While South Korea was among the top five competitive economies according to the World Bank's *Doing Business* report in 2020, South Korea's labor market regulations include factors like large severance payment mandates that put significant pressure on businesses. These regulations favor job preservation over job creation, and they may work against efforts to build flexibility into South Korea's economy and facilitate labor reallocation.^{103,104}

¹ "Coronavirus Disease-19, Republic of Korea," Republic of Korea Central Disease Control Headquarters, accessed May 1, 2021, <u>http://ncov.mohw.go.kr/en</u>.

² Ibid.

³ "Max Roser, Hannah Ritchie, Esteban Ortiz-Ospina, and Joe Hasell, "Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)," Our World in Data, accessed May 1, 2021, <u>https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus</u>.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ Ibid.

⁶ Thomas Hale, Sam Webster, Anna Petherick, Toby Phillips, and Beatriz Kira, "Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker," Blavatnik School of Government, Oxford University, accessed May 1, 2020, https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/oxford-covid-19-government-response-tracker.

⁷ Ibid; Our World in Data, "Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)."

⁸ "Employment and Labor," Statistics Korea, accessed on February 6, 2021, <u>https://kostat.go.kr/portal/eng/pressReleases/5/1/index.board</u>.

⁹ "South Korea June unemployment rate inches down but virus risks persist," *Reuters*, July 14, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-economy-unemployment/south-korea-june-unemployment-rate-inches-down-but-virus-risks-persist-idUSKCN24F30P</u>.

¹⁰ "South Korea's unemployment rate hits 11-year high," *Al-Jazeera*, January 13, 2021,

https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/1/13/south-koreas-unemployment-rate-hits-11-year-high.

¹¹ Seung-Youn Oh, "South Korea's Success against COVID-19," *The Regulatory Review*, May 14, 2020, https://www.theregreview.org/2020/05/14/oh-south-korea-success-against-covid-19/.

¹² Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Contact Transmission of COVID-19 in South Korea: Novel Investigation Techniques for Tracing Contact," *Osong Public Health Research Perspectives* 11, no. 1, February 2020, 60-63, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7045882/</u>.

¹³ David Lee and Jaehong Lee, "Testing on the move: South Korea's rapid response to the COVID-19

Pandemic," Transportation Research Interdisciplinary Perspectives 5, 100111, 2020, 38-44,

https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s41649-021-00164-4.pdf.

¹⁴ Korean schools follow a school calendar that begins in early March and ends in mid-February. This means that the academic year had ended by the time that the pandemic began hitting the domestic population in Korea. This may have helped keep the virus from spreading more rapidly. At the same time, school closures in Korea happened at the beginning of the school year rather than interrupting the academic calendar mid-year.

¹⁵ JongSerl Chun and Jinyung Kim, "Child welfare policies and services during the COVID-19 pandemic in South Korea." *Asia Pacific Journal of Social Work and Development* 31, no. 1-2, 2021, 38-44,

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/02185385.2020.1859407.

¹⁶ Some local governments did impose geographically targeted and temporary closures and curfews in specific contexts, as detailed elsewhere in this document. For example, during peaks in viral outbreaks, local health authorities in Daegu and Seoul put their cities or neighborhoods within their cities under isolation or curfew to control geographically specific outbreaks; however, such restrictions were rare and timebound.

¹⁷ By March 1, members of the Shincheonji Daegu Church accounted for nearly 45 percent of all cases identified in South Korea.

Tamar Lapin, "Shadowing Church Is at the Center of Coronavirus Outbreak in South Korea," *The New York Times*, February 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/21/world/asia/south-korea-coronavirus-shincheonji.html</u>. ¹⁸ Our World in Data, "Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)."

¹⁹ Zeeshan Aleem, "South Korea has brought new coronavirus cases under control. It's taking steps to reopen public life." *Vox*, May 3, 2020, <u>https://www.vox.com/2020/5/3/21245594/south-korea-coronavirus-social-distancing-relax</u>.

²⁰ Justin McCurry and Luke Harding, "South Korea re-imposes some coronavirus restrictions after spike in new cases," *The Guardian*, May 28, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/28/south-korea-faces-return-to-coronavirus-restrictions-after-spike-in-new-cases</u>.

²¹ Anthony Kuhn, "The Volatile Mix of a South Korean Church, Politics and the Coronavirus," *National Public Radio*, September 15, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/09/15/912682401/the-volatile-mix-of-a-south-korean-church-politics-and-the-coronavirus</u>.

²²Choe Sang-Hun, "New Covid-19 Outbreaks Test South Korea's Strategy," *The New York Times*, September 2, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/02/world/asia/south-korea-covid-19.html</u>.

²³ Anthony Kuhn, "South Korea Faces Third Wave of Coronavirus," *National Public Radio*, January 1, 2021, <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/01/01/952626084/south-korea-faces-third-wave-of-coronavirus</u>.

²⁴ Anthony Kuhn, "South Korea Criticized for Its Handing of 3rd Wave of COVID-19," *National Public Radio*, December 1, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/12/01/940418739/south-korea-criticized-for-its-handing-of-3rd-wave-of-covid-19</u>.

²⁵ Choe Sang-Hun, "New Covid-19 Outbreaks Test South Korea's Strategy."

²⁶ Sangmi Cha, "South Korea begins fining people flouting mask rules, reports 191 new coronavirus cases," *Reuters*, November 12, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-health-coronavirus-southkorea-idUKKBN27T0BP</u>.

²⁷ Our World in Data, "Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)."

²⁸ Ibid.

²⁹ Hyonhee Shin, "S. Korea to begin producing Novavax COVID-19 vaccine as early as June," *Reuters*, April 12, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/skorea-says-five-companies-begin-clinical-trials-covid-19-vaccines-yonhap-2021-04-12/</u>.

³⁰ Sangmi Cha, "S. Korea pays price for reliance on COVAX, scrambles for vaccines," *Reuters*, April 1, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-southkorea-vaccine/s-korea-pays-price-for-reliance-on-covax-scrambles-for-vaccines-idUSKBN2BO5BZ</u>.

³¹ Dasl Yoon, "For Covid-19 Vaccine, South Korea Says It Can Wait Until the Price Is Right," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 18, 2020, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/for-covid-19-vaccine-south-korea-says-it-can-wait-until-the-price-is-right-11605694383</u>.

³² Justin Fendos, "Why South Korea Still Hasn't Vaccinated Anyone," *The Diplomat*, February 18, 2021, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/why-south-korea-still-hasnt-vaccinated-anyone/</u>.

³³ "South Korea signs COVID vaccine deals for 44m people," *Nikkei Asia*, December 8, 2020,

https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Coronavirus/South-Korea-signs-COVID-vaccine-deals-for-44m-people.

³⁴ Kim Chan-hyuk, "SK Bioscience cautions against chance for early supply of AZ vaccines," *Korea Biomedical Review*, February 10, 2021, <u>https://www.koreabiomed.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=10421</u>; Hyonshee Shin, "UPDATE 2-S.Korea to begin producing Novavax COVID-19 vaccine as early as June," *Reuters*, April 12, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-southkorea-idCNL1N2M50I9</u>.

³⁵ "GC Pharma Finalises Agreement with Moderna and the Government of the Republic of Korea for COVID-19 Vaccines Distribution," *Business Wire*, March 4, 2021,

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210303006074/en/GC-Pharma-Finalises-Agreement-With-Modernaand-the-Government-of-the-Republic-of-Korea-for-COVID-19-Vaccines-Distribution.

³⁶ Sangmi Cha, "Second S.Korean deal to produce Russia's Sputnik V," *Reuters*, April 16, 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/skorean-consortium-produce-100-mln-doses-month-russias-sputnik-v-vaccine-2021-04-16/.

³⁷ Hyonshee Shin, "S.Korea to begin producing Novavax COVID-19 vaccine as early as June."

³⁸ Anthony Kuhn, "The Volatile Mix of a South Korean Church, Politics and the Coronavirus."

³⁹ "Coronavirus Disease-19, Republic of Korea," Republic of Korea Central Disease Control Headquarters, accessed February 6, 2020, <u>http://ncov.mohw.go.kr/en.</u>

⁴⁰ Under South Korea's constitutional structure, the president is the primary head of government, while the prime minister plays a largely administrative role in support of the president's agenda. The prime minister's role is akin to a vice president position rather than the typical role of a prime minister as head of the government.

⁴¹ "Why Korea rushed to raise coronavirus threat level to highest," *Korean Biomedical Review*, February 28, 2020, <u>https://www.koreabiomed.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=7557</u>.

⁴² "Regular briefing of the Central Incidence Management System for Novel Coronavirus Infection," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, January 31, 2020,

http://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100701&page=1&CONT_SE Q=352672&SEARCHKEY=TITLE&SEARCHVALUE=coronavirus.

⁴³ Ibid.

⁴⁴ "All ministries join hands to stage an all-out war to control the spread of Novel Coronavirus," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, January 30, 2020,

https://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100701&page=4&CONT_S EQ=352625.

⁴⁵ "Briefing on the pan-governmental meeting for COVID-19," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, February 23, 2020,

http://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100701&page=1&CONT_SE_Q=353124.

⁴⁶ "Regular IMS briefing on Novel Coronavirus," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, February 1, 2020,

https://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100701&page=1&CONT_S EQ=352719

⁴⁷ "Korean government's response system," in *COVID-19 Response*, Republic of Korea Central Disaster

Management Headquarters, February 25, 2020, <u>http://ncov.mohw.go.kr/en/baroView.do?brdId=11&brdGubun=111</u>. ⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁰ Yushim Kim, Seong Soo Oh, and Chan Wang, "From Uncoordinated Patchworks to a Coordinated System: MERS-Cov to COVID-19 in Korea," *The American Review of Public Administration* 50, no. 6-7, July 2020, 736–742, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0275074020942414</u>.

⁵¹ "Regular briefing of the Central Incidence Management System for Novel Coronavirus Infection," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, January 31, 2020,

http://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100701&page=1&CONT_SE_Q=352672&SEARCHKEY=TITLE&SEARCHVALUE=coronavirus.

⁵² David Lee and Jaehong Lee, "Testing on the move: South Korea's rapid response to the COVID-19

pandemic." ⁵³ "Regular Briefing of Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasure Headquarters on COVID-19," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare, May 12, 2020,

https://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR MENU ID=1007&MENU ID=100701&page=1&CONT S EO=354501.

⁵⁴ "Innovative Responses to COVID-19: Concrete Examples from Korea," Webinar, UNDP Seoul Policy Centre for Knowledge Exchange through SDG Partnerships, April 24, 2020,

https://www.undp.org/content/seoul policy center/en/home/presscenter/articles/2019/innovative-responses-tocovid-19--concrete-examples-from-korea-.html.

⁵⁵ Republic of Korea, "Infectious Disease Control and Prevention Act No. 14286," December 2, 2016, https://elaw.klri.re.kr/eng_mobile/ganadaDetail.do?hseq=40184&type=abc&key=INFECTIOUS%20DISEASE%20 CONTROL%20AND%20PREVENTION%20ACT¶m=I.

⁵⁶ Charlie Campbell, "South Korea's Health Minister on How His Country Is Beating Coronavirus Without a Lockdown," Time, April 30, 2020, https://time.com/5830594/south-korea-covid19-coronavirus/.

⁵⁷ "Measures to Reform National Infection Prevention and Control System for the Purpose of Immediate Response to Emerging Infectious Disease," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Health and Welfare. September 1, 2015.

http://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0101vw.jsp?PAR MENU ID=1007&MENU ID=100701&page=1&CONT SE O=326060.

⁵⁸ Timothy Martin and Dasl Yoon, "How South Korea Successfully Managed Coronavirus," The Wall Street Journal, September 25, 2020, https://www.wsi.com/articles/lessons-from-south-korea-on-how-to-manage-covid-11601044329.

⁵⁹ Kim Arin, "Korea's top infectious disease expert calls COVID-19 'trickiest foe yet'," The Korea Herald, June 17, 2020, http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200617000936.

⁶⁰ "Doctors, health workers volunteer to help mitigate coronavirus crisis in Daegu, N. Gyeongsang," *Hankvoreh*, February 27, 2020, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/930202.html.

⁶¹ Joo Kyung-don, "S. Korea unveils 'everyday life quarantine' guidelines," Yonhap News Agency, April 22, 2020, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200422006200320.

⁶² Chad Terhune, Dan Levine, Hyunjoo Jin, and Jane Lanhee Lee, "Special Report: How Korea trounced U.S. in race to test people for coronavirus," Reuters, March 18, 2020,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-testing-specialrep/special-report-how-korea-trounced-u-s-inrace-to-test-people-for-coronavirus-idUSKBN2153BW.

⁶³ Seung-Youn Oh, "South Korea's Success Against COVID-19."

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Victor Cha and Dana Kim, "A Timeline of South Korea's Response to COVID-19," Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 27, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/timeline-south-koreas-response-covid-19.

⁶⁶ Jung Min-kyung, "South Korean government takes full control of face mask supply, bans exports," The Korea Herald, March 5, 2020, http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200305000730.

⁶⁷ David Lee and Jaehong Lee, "Testing on the move: South Korea's rapid response to the COVID-19 pandemic." ⁶⁸ Rok Song, Yuh Seog Choi, and Jae Young Ko, "Operating a National Hotline in Korea during the COVID-19 Pandemic," Osong Public Health and Research Perspectives 11, no. 6 (2020): 380-382, https://ophrp.org/iournal/view.php?number=591.

⁶⁹ Joo Kyung-don, "S. Korea unveils 'everyday life quarantine' guidelines."

⁷⁰ Surekha Ragavan, "COVID-19: Why South Korea's Graceful Crisis Comms Should Be a Lesson for All," PR Week, April 15, 2020. https://www.prweek.com/article/1680335/covid-19-why-south-koreas-graceful-crisis-commslesson.

⁷¹ Seung-Youn Oh, "South Korea's Success Against COVID-19."

⁷² Hyonhee Shin, "South Korea's emergency exercise in December facilitated coronavirus testing, containment," Reuters, March 30, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-southkorea-drills/south-koreasemergency-exercise-in-december-facilitated-coronavirus-testing-containment-idUSKBN21H0BQ.

⁷³ "KCDC chief tapped as head of new state disease control agency," *The Korea Herald*, September 8, 2020, http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200908000820.

⁷⁴ Natasha Singer and Choe Sang-Hun, "As Coronavirus Surveillance Escalates, Personal Privacy Plummets," The New York Times, March 23, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/23/technology/coronavirus-surveillancetracking-privacy.html.

⁷⁵ Tessa Wong, "Shincheonji and coronavirus: The mysterious 'cult' church blamed for S Korea's outbreak," *BBC News*, March 14, 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-asia-51851250</u>; Steven Borowiec, "How South Korea's Nightclub Outbreak Is Shining an Unwelcome Spotlight on the LGBTQ Community," *Time*, May 14, 2020, <u>https://time.com/5836699/south-korea-coronavirus-lgbtq-itaewon/</u>.

⁷⁶ "Survey: Korean consumer sentiment during the coronavirus crisis," McKinsey and Company, June 30, 2020, <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/marketing-and-sales/our-insights/survey-korean-consumer-</u><u>sentiment-during-the-coronavirus-crisis#</u>.

⁷⁷ Donald Kirk, "COVID-19 Hitting South Korea Hard as Economy Contracts and Exports Tumble," Forbes, May 13, 2020. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/donaldkirk/2020/05/13/covid-19-hitting-south-korea-hard-as-economy-contracts-and-exports-tumble/?sh=5e3a6aeb58fe</u>.

⁷⁸ Kim Jaewon, "South Korea limits COVID damage to 1% GDP contraction in 2020," *Nikkei Asia*, January 26, 2021, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/South-Korea-limits-COVID-damage-to-1-GDP-contraction-in-2020</u>.

⁷⁹ "South Korea: Government and institution measures in response to COVID-19," *Insights*, Klynveld Peat Marwick Goerdeler (KPMG), October 28, 2020, <u>https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/insights/2020/04/south-korea-government-and-institution-measures-in-response-to-covid.html</u>; "Policy Responses to COVID-19," International Monetary Fund (IMF), accessed February 22, 2021. <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Topics/imf-and-covid19/Policy-Responses-to-COVID-19</u>.

⁸⁰ KPMG, "South Korea: Government and institution measures in response to COVID-19."

⁸¹ Byun Duk-kun, "S. Korea going all-out to stabilize financial market, support virus-hit small firms," *Yonhap News Agency*, March 19, 2020, <u>https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200319006851320</u>.

⁸² IMF, "Policy Responses to COVID-19."

⁸³ "When is the relief money coming and how is it paid?" *Korea Joongang Daily*, May 4, 2020, <u>https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2020/05/05/economy/grant-economy-emergency-</u>support/20200504185901574.html.

⁸⁴ IMF, "Policy Responses to COVID-19."

⁸⁵ "Coronavirus: South Korea falls into recession as exports slump," *BBC News*, July 23, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/business-53496522.

⁸⁶ *Rules and guidelines for distancing in daily life to control coronavirus disease 2019 in Korea: 3rd version*, Republic of Korea Central Disaster and Safety Countermeasure Headquarters, July 3, 2020, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7403533/.

⁸⁷ Moon Jae-in, "Keynote Address at Presentation of Korean New Deal Initiative," Republic of Korea Office of the President, July 14, 2020, <u>https://english1.president.go.kr/BriefingSpeeches/COVID-19/852</u>.

⁸⁸ Dongwoo Kim, "South Korea's 'New Deal'," *The Diplomat*, August 1, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/07/south-koreas-new-deal/.

⁸⁹ Government officials have been describing these activities as "untact industries," using a neologism created by South Korea's marketing industry in recent years to promote businesses that offer low-contact services.

⁹⁰ "The Korean New Deal: National Strategy for a Great Transformation," Republic of Korea Ministry of Economy and Finance, July 28, 2020, <u>https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=4948</u>.

⁹¹ "Ministerial Meeting to Curb the Spread of Coronavirus," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Economy and Finance, February 3, 2020,

https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=4830.

⁹² "1st Crisis Management Meeting," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Economy and Finance, March 18, 2020, <u>https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=4859</u>.

⁹³ Jung Suk-yee, "S. Korean Government Pushing for 'Korean New Deal'," *Business Korea*, May 1, 2020, <u>http://www.businesskorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=45155</u>.

⁹⁴ Lee Kyung-sik, "Korean New Deal will shift Seoul-centered national development to local areas," *The Korea Post*, July 23, 2020, <u>http://www.koreapost.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=21238</u>.

⁹⁵ "Fiscal Expert Roundtable," Press Release, Republic of Korea Ministry of Economy and Finance, May 27, 2020, <u>https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=4906</u>.

⁹⁶ Korea Joongang Daily, "When is the relief money coming and how is it paid?"

⁹⁷ "Childcare coupons for 2 million households with children," Republic of Korea Ministry of Economy and Finance, May 7, 2020,

http://www.mohw.go.kr/eng/nw/nw0102vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=1007&MENU_ID=100703&page=1&CONT_SE Q=354408.

⁹⁸ Eun-A Kim, "Social Distancing and Public Health Guidelines at Workplaces in Korea: Responses to Coronavirus Disease-19," *Safety and Health at Work* 11, no. 3, September 2020, 275-283, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2093791120303103.

⁹⁹ "Coronavirus: South Korea falls into recession as exports slump," *BBC News*, July 23, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/business-53496522.

¹⁰⁰ "S. Korean chaebols comprise 84% of GDP but only 10% of jobs," *Hankyoreh*, June 14, 2020, <u>http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_business/949236.html</u>.

¹⁰¹ Steven Borowiec, "Pandemic widens gap between South Korea's haves and have-nots," *Nikkei Asia*, February 23, 2021, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Asia-Insight/Pandemic-widens-gap-between-South-Korea-s-haves-and-have-nots</u>.

¹⁰² Dongwoo Kim, "South Korea's 'New Deal': An Example of Post-COVID Economic Recovery," *Dispatches*, Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, June 3, 2020, <u>https://www.asiapacific.ca/publication/south-koreas-new-deal-example-post-covid-economic-recovery</u>.

¹⁰³ "Economy Profile - Republic of Korea," in *Doing Business 2020*, (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2020), <u>https://www.doingbusiness.org/content/dam/doingBusiness/country/k/korea/KOR.pdf</u>.

¹⁰⁴ "Korea," OECD EPL Database (Paris: Organization of Economic Development and Cooperation), 2019, https://www.oecd.org/els/emp/Korea.pdf.